JOUR 3341 – 001

Photojournalism II

Fall 2019
Monday / Wednesday / Friday

9:00 am  –  9:50am / Lecture

Room TBA
Instructor:

Brad Loper
Faculty Profile:

https://www.uta.edu/mentis/profile/?8542
Office Hours:

FA 128




MTWThF 
11 a.m. – 12 p.m. 
Mailbox:

118 FA – Department of Communication main office

E-mail:


bloper@uta.edu 

Phone:


(817) 272-2163 – Department of Communication main office number

Course Requirements: JOUR 2340 – Photojournalism I

Required Textbook: 
Photojournalism–The Professionals Approach (6th Edition)




by Kenneth Kobre.
Required: 

SD memory card. Minimum 4 Gig.
Course Description: This course will provide students a background in Photojournalism as it pertains to newspapers, magazines and wire services. You will learn to be storytellers covering a variety of news, feature, sports and portrait assignments and receive instruction in Digital Photography, including exposure control, lens usage, composition, lighting and strobe techniques. History, ethics and legal issues relating to working photojournalists will also be covered.

Student learning goals and outcomes:  On completion of this course, students should…

*
Understand the varying types of assignments required of a working photojournalist and then be able to successfully demonstrate their understanding through producing work on their own.

*
Be comfortable using a digital camera to produce publication quality images.

*
Use composition to provide impact in your photography.

*
Have a greater understanding of shutter speed and aperture than the level I class.

*
Be able to write complete cutline (caption) information to accompany your images.

*
Be able to use Adobe Photoshop to enhance, but not alter, your images for publication. This 
includes cropping, color correction and toning of images.

*
Understand the art of storytelling through the medium of photography.

*
Understand a few of the challenges that face working photojournalist including access, ethical 
dilemmas and legal issues.

*
Have an overview to multimedia and video

Instructor can be reached at loper@uta.edu.

Equipment for Photo Assignments: All photo assignments MUST be shot using a digital SLR camera that you either own or checked out from the Communication Department equipment checkout room. Do not use a point-and-shoot digital camera or a phone camera. Images from anything other than a digital SLR camera will not be accepted. 

The time frame for the check out cameras has changed to a 24-hour checkout. This should make it easier for students to get a camera and complete their assignments. It will however still require planning on your part. I will not be sending out emails to the lab this semester asking for more time. 
Calculation of your Final grade:  Your grade will be based on a percentage of five components. A break down and description of the four items are noted below.
50% of your grade will come from the monthly Photo Assignments due at the end of each month. 
10% of your grade will come from the Quizzes based on lectures and the textbook.

20% of your grade will come from the Final Project due at the end of the semester.

10% of your grade will come from the Final Exam.
5% of your grade will come from the Class Discussions.

5% of your grade will come from the Class Critiques.
Descriptions of Monthly Photo Assignments and Due Dates:  There will be nine photo assignments required for this course. It will be up to the student to shoot these assignments on their own, but within the deadline timeframe.

Assignments will be grouped by month. Each month has a required number of assignments to complete as follows:

September (3): 
Three to be completed from a choice of five options




These will be Photo Assignments 1-3 in Blackboard.




Date Available: TBA



Due Date:  TBA



Kill Date:  TBA
October (3): 

Two required to be completed by all students




One to be completed from a choice of three options




These will be Photo Assignments 4-6 in Blackboard.




Date Available: TBA



Due Date:  TBA



Kill Date:  TBA
November (3): 

Two required to be completed by all students




One to be completed from a choice of three options




These will be Photo Assignments 7-9 in Blackboard.




Date Available: TBA



Due Date:  TBA



Kill Date:  TBA
Class Critiques: Students are required to turn in two examples of photojournalism work produced either in a newspaper, magazine or online. 
ADVERTISING IMAGES WILL NOT WORK FOR THIS. 

Examples should be taped or printed on a letter-sized piece of paper and turned in on the following Fridays at the beginning of class. 

TBA
I am looking for an example of an image you feel was executed well or an image that you feel was not executed properly.
You are also required to write a paragraph or two for each example, explaining your opinion.

There are Seven scheduled for this semester starting on TBA. I will count grades for five of them, meaning you can miss two of them and not hurt your grade.

One of the best ways to learn Photojournalism is to look at images from Photojournalist and analyze them. As you find images that speak to you each week, use these images to turn in.
The paragraphs do not have to be long. I am not looking for essays. I’m looking for a few, well thought out remarks about the image and why you liked/disliked it.

Five percent of the final grade will come from Class Critiques.

Class Discussion Days: There will be a day for students to show images they shot for assignments, and explain why they chose the subjects they did and how they approached the assignment. 

Students will also need to present their Final Project idea to the class.
Five percent of the overall grade will come from the average of these discussions. If a student does not participate in one of the discussion opportunities, they will receive a zero for that portion of the grade.
Discussion days will be:
Final Project
TBA




CD Day
TBA
A sign-up sheet will be made available for students for each group to present.
Final Project: The final assignment will consist of a photo story generated and produced by the student. 

Students will need to start on the Final Project early to find their story. There will be two Discussion Days set aside for students to present their story ideas to the class.
There are two options available for student to choose from.

Option One: 

Student will be required to photograph a story they generate and turn in a minimum of eight images and a maximum of 12 images. A written story of at least 500 words will also be required to explain the photo essay. Story should be written using either a hard news lead or feature lead approach and must include at least two sources. 

Option Two: 

Student will be required to photograph a story they generated and turn in a minimum of 16 images produced into an audio slideshow or video. It will require student to conduct an interview and/or collect natural sound for this multimedia piece. The piece should be at least 60-90 seconds, but no more than 4 minutes. (Most pieces should be shorter than that)
The Final Project is due during Final Review Week. The reason is to give students as much time possible to complete the project. Students should start the project weeks earlier. 
A significant emphasis of this course is learning to make photographs. Seventy percent of your grade will result from the assignments turned in. Therefore it is important to turn in each and every assignment.

Deadlines: Deadlines in the news business are critical, and deadlines for assignments will be enforced. Assignments turned in late will have up to 30 points deducted for being late, up to One (1) week. After one week from the due date, the assignment will be unavailable to students in Blackboard and the student will receive a grade of Zero. Please notify the instructor if you have an issue getting an assignment in. Keep in mind, an excused absence does not mean you are exempt from turning in an assignment.
The number of images to turn in for each assignment will depend on each specific assignment. It will be noted in the description on the assignment in Blackboard.
Assignments will be uploaded to blackboard using specific sizing, file naming, folder naming, uploading and captioning. Failure to follow the protocol will result in points being deducted from the assignment. Specifics will be provided in class and on handouts in Blackboard.

Most assignments will require student to do the work outside of class time. No assignments will require a SPECIFIC event to be photographed outside of class time, but each student will need to find events, matching the particular assignment, that fit within their own schedule.

All photographs turned in as assignments must be shot this semester, (Fall 2018), for the specific assignment given. Photographs from previous semesters, for other classes, or for other assignments for this class, will not be accepted unless the instructor has granted prior approval. This is especially true for the final project. 

Assignments turned in for this class that also appear in a UTA student publication must be cleared by the instructor before turning it in. Come speak with me about it. 

Caption information on Assignments: All assignments turned in during this class will require a caption (cutline). Details on this will be provided in class and on the Adobe Photoshop handout provided early in the semester.

Any photo turned in for an assignment that does not have a caption (cutline) in it will have up to 20 points deducted from the assignment. Points will also be deducted for caption (cutline) information that is lacking or uses grammar improperly.
Exams: There will be three Exams for this course to be given during lecture time. Student will be required to bring a scantron and No. 2 pencil. 
Make-up Exams: If student misses a scheduled quiz/exam because of an excused/unexcused absence, an email will be sent naming a specific time for a make-up to be completed. Note: it will either be the next class period or class lab time. If the absence is deemed unexcused, the student will be allowed to make up the quiz/exam, but 15 points will be deducted from the grade. If the student fails to return the email and misses class beyond two weeks of the original quiz date, a grade of zero will be given.
Expectations for Out-of-Class Study: Beyond the time required to attend each class meeting, students enrolled in this course should expect to spend at least an additional six hours per week of their own time in course-related activities, including reading required materials, completing assignments, preparing for exams, etc.
Final Review Week: for semester-long courses, a period of five class days prior to the first day of final examinations in the long sessions shall be designated as Final Review Week. The purpose of this week is to allow students sufficient time to prepare for final examinations. During this week, there shall be no scheduled activities such as required field trips or performances; and no instructor shall assign any themes, research problems or exercises of similar scope that have a completion date during or following this week unless specified in the class syllabus. During Final Review Week, an instructor shall not give any examinations constituting 10% or more of the final grade, except makeup tests and laboratory examinations. In addition, no instructor shall give any portion of the final examination during Final Review Week. During this week, classes are held as scheduled. In addition, instructors are not required to limit content to topics that have been previously covered; they may introduce new concepts as appropriate.
The Final Project will be due during Final Review Week. It is noted on the calendar and the assignment was given mid semester. I make it due that last class period so students have the most time available to them to complete it.
Institution Information

UTA students are encouraged to review the below institutional policies and informational sections and reach out to the specific office with any questions. To view this institutional information, please visit the Institutional Information page (http://www.uta.edu/provost/administrative-forms/course-syllabus/index.php) which includes the following policies among others:

· Drop Policy
· Disability Accommodations
· Title IX Policy

· Academic Integrity
· Student Feedback Survey

· Final Exam Schedule
Additional Information

Emergency Exit Procedures: Should we experience an emergency event that requires us to vacate the building, students should exit the room and move toward the nearest exit, which is:

Room TBA: We will exit to the left and down the stairs immediately to the right. If that way is blocked, we will head right out of the classroom, down around the hall at a slight left and down the stairs.

When exiting the building during an emergency, one should never take an elevator but should use the stairwells. Faculty members and instructional staff will assist students in selecting the safest route for evacuation and will make arrangements to assist individuals with disabilities.
Student Support Services: 

UT Arlington provides a variety of resources and programs designed to help students develop academic skills, deal with personal situations, and better understand concepts and information related to their courses. Resources include tutoring by appointment, drop-in tutoring, mentoring (time management, study skills, etc.),  major-based learning centers, counseling, and federally funded programs. For individualized referrals, students may call the Maverick Resource Hotline at 817-272-6107, send a message to resources@uta.edu, or view the information at Resource Hotline (http://www.uta.edu/studentsuccess/success-programs/programs/resource-hotline.php).
IDEAS Center:
The IDEAS Center (https://www.uta.edu/ideas/) (2nd Floor of Central Library) offers FREE tutoring and mentoring to all students with a focus on transfer students, sophomores, veterans and others undergoing a transition to UT Arlington. Students can drop in or check the schedule of available peer tutors at www.uta.edu/IDEAS, or call (817) 272-6593.
The English Writing Center (411LIBR):

The Writing Center offers FREE tutoring in 15-, 30-, 45-, and 60-minute face-to-face and online sessions to all UTA students on any phase of their UTA coursework. Register and make appointments online at the Writing Center (https://uta.mywconline.com). Classroom visits, workshops, and specialized services for graduate students and faculty are also available. Please see Writing Center: OWL for detailed information on all our programs and services.
The Library’s 2nd floor Academic Plaza (http://library.uta.edu/academic-plaza) offers students a central hub of support services, including IDEAS Center, University Advising Services, Transfer UTA and various college/school advising hours. Services are available during the library’s hours of operation.
Librarian to Contact:

Each academic unit has access to Librarians by Academic Subject that can assist students with research projects, tutorials on plagiarism and citation references as well as support with databases and course reserves. 

Emergency Phone Numbers

In case of an on-campus emergency, call the UT Arlington Police Department at 817-272-3003 (non-campus phone), 2-3003 (campus phone). You may also dial 911. Non-emergency number 817-272-3381
